EDUCATIONAL POLICY COMMITTEE MEETING

Friday, January 18th, 2012

2:00-4:00 pm

3-104 MCB, Library/Conference Room

Minneapolis Campus

(Note: we will meet in Minneapolis spring semester)

AGENDA
Present: Leslie Schiff, Jean Underwood, John Ward, Stuart Goldstein (Chair), Nikki Letawsky Shultz, Paul Siliciano, Sue Wick, James Cortner, Beau Miller, David Kirkpatrick, Taylor Boyle, Martha Flanders, Stefanie Wiesneski, Ron Huesman (guest), Deena Wassenberg (guest), Igor Libourel (guest)  
Absent: Rogene Schnell, Nicole Waxmonsky, Andrew Truong, Meaghan Thul, Robin Wright, Jane Phillips, Adam Harvey  
1. Approve minutes from November 16th, 2012 meeting
 Approved.

2.  Old Business
A. Which majors will accept Coral Reef Ecology as a field course? (Nikki)
Reminder for DUGs to let Nikki know. 
3.  New Business 

A. Student Experience in the Research University (SERU) survey results (Ron Huesman)
The SERU project is a collaboration between academic scholars and institutional researchers devoted to creating new data sources and policy-relevant analysis.  It has been used by a number of research universities to help broaden understanding of the undergraduate experience and to promote a culture of institutional self-improvement. The data collected has been extremely useful for program evaluation, service enhancement, college and program assessment, accreditation and accountability, and research to improve the undergraduate student experience at the U and beyond.  Ron led the committee through the form and history of the survey, and showed a number of interesting results. (For example, 71% of CBS freshmen said they plan to enroll in graduate or professional programs; when polled again as seniors, 51.3% still planned to do this.)  Among the points noted were:

· CBS has a 48% student response, the best on campus. CBS has utilized this data to a fuller extent than most other colleges.
· There are over 270,000 student results, including survey results for campus community, academic (challenging self) and community engagement (students self perceptions), and many more. These results can be sorted by majors, gender, honors students, freshmen, sophomore, juniors, seniors, etc. Survey results for the U of M can be compared to results for other major universities. 

· University faculty and staff have used the SERU data for research on the student experience and student success, including on-campus meetings and conferences, professional society conferences, and peer-reviewed scholarly publications. Through these avenues, the SERU survey allows us to advance our understanding of higher education and to contribute to national conversations about effective educational practices and encouraging student success. In the last 10 months there have been 4,112 visits to the U of M SERU promotional web page (www.seru.umn.edu). During roughly that same time period, the SERU survey results (which can be accessed via www.oir.umn.edu/surveys/seru/public/) have been visited a total of 1,969 times.
B. Course proposal: Biology 1051:  lab for Biol 1050 (Our Global Environment: Science and Solutions) (Deena Wassenberg)

Deena proposed adding a lab section (Bio 1051) to Bio 1050, creating a CLE course with lecture and lab. This course would fulfill both Theme and Core liberal education requirements. Students could take just the lecture course without the lab. However, students who registered for Biol 1051 would be required to take the lecture portion of the course; a lab-only option would not be available. The lecture portion is divided into four topics (e.g. Human Biology), and the labs would mirror each of these topics. 

· Leslie asked how taking the lab, versus just the lecture portion, would affect grades. Deena responded that there is a difference of time on task, but there is a clear path for success for students without the lab. Leslie added that in courses similar to this students who don’t take the lab portion don’t do as well. Stu said he has also found that the grades of non-lab students were consistently lower than those of students who took both lecture and lab. Deena feels that there is high potential for success with just the lecture portion.

· The potential audience of the course was discussed. Deena said that she doesn’t want to require students to take the lab portion, because some students wouldn’t take it and demand for the class may decrease. CBS students could take this to satisfy their environment theme. This course is appealing because it allows student to “double dip” with their major courses while satisfying required themes at the same time.  However, Leslie stressed that the environment theme must be fully integrated into the course in order for it to count.

· Paul and Leslie suggested that Deena speak with the professor who teaches GEOG 1403
(Biogeography of the Global Garden), which has a lab and covers material similar to that of Biol 1050, and with ESPM (Environmental Sciences, Policy and Management). It would be useful review the syllabus of the Biogeography course, to see how the course is set up and managed.

· An alternative organization was suggested:  maintain Biol 1050 as a 3-credit lecture-only course, and make Biology 1050 a 4-credit (lecture + lab) course.  The two courses would have a common lecture. That would simplify registration and would allow the lecture-only students to be graded separately from those who take the lab.

Action: Deena will consult with the teachers of Biogeography and ESPM. Biology 1050 will be a 3-credit lecture-only course and Biology 1051 will be a 4-credit (lecture + lab) course.

The proposal was approved unanimously.

C. Course proposal:  PBio 3xxx:  Systems Biology (John, Igor Libourel)

Igor wants to develop a new course in Systems Biology that would introduce students to quantitative models that predict emergent properties of complex systems, using metabolic pathways as model systems. The course would be designed to fulfill the quantitative requirement for CBS majors.

· Biochemistry and linear algebra as prerequisite requirements were discussed. Leslie asked why introductory biochemistry is a prerequisite, and felt that the linear algebra prerequisite is more important. Sue worried that, although CBS students would have an adequate biochemistry background, students in other colleges may not. Paul wondered whether Biochemistry would be important enough to require/recommend that students take that before this course.

· Sue noted that the linear algebra prerequisite is calculus II, and many students don’t take that calculus course. Stu mentioned that Math 1241, which is taught by Duane Nykamp, incorporates some topics of linear algebra, and thought this course might be a prerequisite, as an alternative to linear algebra. He suggested that Igor talk with Duane about incorporating certain key topics of linear algebra in the Math 1241 course, so those students would have the necessary knowledge to do well in Systems Biology. Maybe Math 1241 and Systems Biology could form a sequence, with the Systems Biology course satisfying the second quantitative requirement.

· David thought this Systems Biology course could be a good intro course to a 5xxx level Systems Biology course that Melissa Gardner is developing. He suggested Igor talk to Melissa and make sure that the topics align. Melissa’s course is designed to be a lab course, and Igor’s could be a perfect preparation for that course.

· Stu asked whether Igor was planning to teach Matlab, as students will have to know how to use that for the course. Igor replied that this course will start with a primer on Matlab and he will spend two labs explaining Matlab, but programming won’t be extensive. 

· The Biochemistry Department would use this course as a major elective, but maybe not as a quantitative elective.

· It was suggested that this course be a 3xxx-level course and use Math 1241 and Biochemistry, rather than linear algebra, as prerequisites. 

Action: Igor will consult with Melissa, and with Duane to determine whether Math 1241 can be tailored to support this course. He will also reconsider prerequisites. He will come back with another syllabus and course form. Leslie would like documentation that he has talked to professors who are teaching classes similar to this one and make sure that they are all teaching different topics; such documentation will be required for the next round of course certification. Igor is planning to teach this course for Spring 2014, and Jean will look into finding a course number for it.  

D. Computational Biology minor within CBS (Sue)

Sue informed the EPC that some progress is being made with regard to the Computational Biology minor. The minor would be useful for CBS majors, and probably also for CSE majors. Students would be unable to “double dip” and use courses for both their minor and major (e.g. Computer Science major). Four areas (Bioinformatics, phylogenetics and genomics; Biostatistics and mathematics; Structural biology, biophysical chemistry and bioengineering; and Computer Science) are proposed, with a list of 30 possible courses. Sue asked whether we should be offering a single minor with such different courses within the four categories. She said that there would need to be discussion about which courses a given student could take; for example, students couldn’t take all courses in just one of the four categories. 

· Jim asked whether computer science would be a prerequisite. Computer Science would probably be a common area for most or all students taking this major. Leslie said that there is a lot of diversity among the different categories, and asked whether Computer Science should be deleted as a separate category. Then students would have to choose at least one course from each of the three categories. 

· Leslie suggested that CBS make the best minor for their Biology students and structure it to best serve them, and then provide more consultation for students such as CSE students. 

· Sue asked whether this should be a 16-credit minor. David suggested 12-15 credits might be better.

Action: This will be a 12-15 credit minor. Sue will continue to work on this minor, and consider whether three or four categories will be used. Sue will bring updates to the EPC at a later date. 

E. Foundations courses as a graduation requirement (Paul)

Foundations is currently a graduation requirement for transfer students, as it is for students entering CBS as freshmen. The committee discussed whether this blanket requirement is too broad to be appropriate for all transfer students. Paul would prefer not requiring transfer students to go back and take Foundations; rather, they could take just Biol 2004, which would provide them with a true research experience. Transfer students entering with two years of courses might have their Biology credits evaluated to determine which Biology courses would be best in each case. Ecology is an important component of Biol 2003/4. Perhaps there could be a list of courses that could be taken in place of the Foundations course, depending on the students’ background. Jim thought that there shouldn’t be a “universal” course that all transfer students are required to take; there needs to be a variety of course options. Sue believes that providing an authentic research experience is important; she suggested offering a lab course that all transfer students would take, which could help foster development and community within CBS, as the transfer students often feel left out. However, some students have had research experience, but lack some component of the coursework content of Foundations.

Action: Paul will continue to work on Foundations requirements and bring suggestions back to the EPC for more discussion. 

F. 1000-level Biology courses (Paul)
Serious concerns were expressed about the current state of the Biology Program, which provides the introductory biology courses for non-CBS majors.  Comments made during the discussion included: 

Some Professors who have taught Biol 1009/H for years are reportedly resigning from teaching that course.  Reasons cited are (1) a feeling that these courses have been “marginalized” and (2) serious problems with the lab portion of the course. (The course no longer has the rights to Rick Peifer’s lab manual, so the lab exercises are being redesigned, apparently as they are being taught.)

· 1000-level instructors feel they are less valued by the college than major-course instructors.

· The dispersal of Biology Program personnel from their space in 3-104 MCB, to accommodate the move of Student Services to Minneapolis, has further diminished the morale of the staff and faculty of that program.

· Thousands of non-CBS students take these courses every year. The Biology Program has had excellent faculty and staff. CBS needs to make sure these students continue to have great Professors and support staff.
4.  Announcements
No announcements were made.
